
Del Mar, running on November 1 and 2.

GSR steps in to fill the void left by Golden Gate Fields, which
closed in June. The closure left a gap of 120 race days,
spanning from late August through early June, with a brief
break in October to make room for the Big Fresno Fair and a
second break in December. The rest of the year-round
calendar is traditionally covered by CARF and Sonoma. 

Northern California created a new blueprint, one that CARF
and TOC designed through agreed-upon benchmarks in
May. These benchmarks, part of the Race Meet Agreement
submitted to the California Horse Racing Board (CHRB), lay
out the roadmap for the region’s racing future. Specifically,
the North receives its chance to succeed, and the
benchmarks spell out the metrics that define success. 

The benchmarks established by TOC and CARF are based on
strategic, objective metrics that set minimum standards for
sustaining a viable two-circuit system in California.

Continued on Page 2

The much-anticipated launch of
Golden State Racing (GSR) kicks
off on Saturday, October 19, at
Pleasanton, marking a new era
for Northern California racing.
Just two weeks later, the
Breeders’ Cup World
Championships will be held at 
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Pres ident ' s  Message ,  Cont .
This collaboration prioritizes the long-term health of California racing while establishing clear expectations
for GSR’s race dates from October 19 to December 15, 2024, and any new dates applied for in 2025.

Key benchmarks include:
At least 3 race days per week
A minimum of 24 Thoroughbred races per week
Average daily purses of not less than $170,000

GSR's official license application, submitted to the CHRB in September, largely adhered to these agreed
benchmarks. The application matched the number of race days and the minimum race requirements per
week, while ambitiously aiming for 26 weekly races—8 on Fridays and 9 on both Saturdays and Sundays. The
only minor variance was in the total purse amount, with GSR proposing $4.24 million ($163,247 per day) in its
submission—slightly below the benchmark target.

Why the Benchmarks Matter
Southern California racing has subsidized Northern California racing for years, about $5 million annually
based on recent data with the likelihood that it will trend higher in future years. In 2018, purses in Kentucky
and Southern California were comparable. Today, a Kentucky-bred maiden runs for nearly double the purse
of a comparable race in Southern California. The economic landscape has shifted dramatically, and California
racing faces unprecedented challenges in maintaining competitiveness. Financial support between regions is
no longer sustainable and each circuit must now be accountable for its own success.

Owners and breeders are aligned that a minimum standard of three race days and 24 races per week are a
floor that must be met for a full-time racing circuit to continue in the North and the South. Minimum purse

levels are also needed in both the North and the South to
help uphold a quality of racing that preserves and protects
the image and acceptance of California racing, not only here
at home but across the nation. Applying our limited resources
to the most efficient use has never been more important than
now. 

Getting this right from the outset and maintaining the
minimum standards is critical. The future of both circuits—
and thousands of jobs—hangs in the balance. The
overarching priority must be the overall health and quality of
California racing that remains consistent with the brand and
tradition established over several decades. The GSR
benchmarks were set below Golden Gate’s historical levels
but slightly above traditional CARF standards, a reasonable
middle ground to again help launch the new entity and give it
every chance for success. Now it’s up to GSR, which has
pledged new investments and a fresh marketing approach, to
improve results. In the end, competitive racing with attractive
field sizes and three race days per week that meet the
minimum standards will determine the overall handle and
purse generation from California and interstate wagering
sites, and that will ultimately decide the future viability of
racing in Northern California.

https://www.equinediscounts.com/equinediscounts/


Breeders ’  Cup  2024
The Breeders’ Cup World Championships return Nov. 1-2 to Del Mar
Thoroughbred Club for an extraordinary weekend, marking the third time
our international festival of racing will be hosted by this iconic venue. We
invite you to be part of the excitement!

Over two days, 22 races will be contested, offering more than $34 million
in purses and awards. This includes 14 Breeders’ Cup World
Championships races—all Grade 1 events—along with eight undercard
races worth $1.5 million. We are pleased to offer the Bayakoa Stakes (G3)
and the Goldikova Stakes presented by Yaamava’ (G3) as graded events on
Saturday’s undercard, along with the Thoroughbred Aftercare Alliance,
Senator Ken Maddy Stakes, Golden State Juvenile Fillies Stakes, and the 

Golden State Juvenile Stakes on Friday’s undercard. For those interested in nominating or entering horses in
the undercard races, please contact David Jerkens at Del Mar at (858) 792-4230 for further details.

Tickets are on sale now at www.breederscup.com/tickets or by calling (859) 422-2697. Seating is reserved for
owners, trainers, and breeders with horses competing during Championships weekend. For any questions,
feel free to reach out to our participant concierge team at concierge@breederscup.com or (859) 422-2697. All
undercard horsemen will receive complimentary seating and parking on the day their horse races, along
with other premium benefits. A reminder, California Horse Racing Board licenses will not grant access
through the admission gates on Fri., Nov. 1 and Sat., Nov. 2. All horsemen will need either a ticketed seat or a
general admission pass to enter the track.

For more detailed information, including the 2024 Horsemen’s Information Guide, please visit our dedicated
horsemen’s website at www.members.breederscup.com. Don’t
hesitate to reach out with any questions leading up to the
Championships.

W
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We wish you the best of racing luck and look forward to
welcoming you to Del Mar!

Dora J. Delgado
Executive Vice President, Chief Racing Officer 
dora@breederscup.com
(859) 514-9422

https://toconline.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/10/BCWC-PostTime_10-3.jpg
https://www.breederscup.com/tickets
mailto:concierge@breederscup.com
https://www.members.breederscup.com/
mailto:dora@breederscup.com
https://toconline.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/10/BCWC-PostTime_10-3.jpg


VIEW 2023-24 SCHEDULE

  TRACK 2024    STAKE AGE SEX FURLONGS SURFACE GRADE PURSE  
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https://toconline.com/resources/stakes-schedule/
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California Stakes Schedule
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The Jockey Club elected TOC Chairman Gary Fenton as
a new steward in a press release issued on August 29.
In addition to Fenton, the new stewards are David
O'Farrell, Everrett R. Dobson and Vincent Viola. William
S. Farish Jr. (vice chair) was re-elected. The remaining
stewards are Stuart S. Janney III (chair), Ian D. Highet
(treasurer), William M. Lear (secretary), Barbara Banke,
Louis A. Cella, Terry Finley and R. Alex Rankin.

Rick Gold, this year’s recipient of the TOC Chairman’s
Award, was elected as a new member along with

California Crown Day - A New Racing & Entertainment Experience

The first-ever California Crown Day on September 28 provided something new with something old to create
a top-class racing and entertainment experience, combining the great tradition of California horse racing
with a modern-day twist to appeal to a new audience.

Some of the star names were new to many veteran racing fans, an impressive list that featured (Best New
Artist) Shaboozey, Frank Walker, Lil Yachty, Gryffin, Zack Bia, and Funke as music and food were a big part of
the festivities. For the real stars of the show, 1/ST Racing funded over $3 million in purse money with major
increases in the day’s three featured races.

Cabo Spirit, a supplementary entry, won the $750,000, Grade 2 California Crown John Henry Turf
Championship, First Peace won the $750,000, Grade 2 California Crown Eddie D Stakes, and Subsanador won
the $1 million, Grade 1 California Crown. These three races alone benefited from a
combined purse increase of $1.8 million and help

TOC Chairman Gary Fenton Elected as New Jockey Club Steward

set the stage for the Breeders’ Cup World
Championships at Del Mar on November 1-2.

The new audience was not limited to those who
were part of the 21,812 in attendance at Santa
Anita, but also the many who woke up early in
Hong Kong for the morning simulcasts of the last
four races of the California Crown race day. Total
wagering, including Hong Kong, was over $22
million.

Joseph Appelbaum, John Ballantyne Ph.D., Marshall Gramm Ph.D., M.V. Magnier, Jon Miller,
Garrett O'Rourke and Jessica Steinbrenner.

Fenton became a TOC Board member in 2016 and has served as the organization’s Chairman
for the last three years.



Photo Credi t  Vassar Photography

The New North is set for the launch of Golden State Racing
By Wayne Atwell

After an exciting season of racing across the state's fairgrounds at Pleasanton, Sacramento, Santa Rosa, and
Ferndale, the Fair Summer horse racing meet draws to a close at Fresno. The Fair meets have showcased a
variety of talented horses, jockeys, and trainers. Fans have flocked to the fairs to enjoy the unique
combination of horse racing and fairground festivities, making this meet a summer highlight for racing
enthusiasts in California. It is a great way to attract and meet new fans at these summer Fair meets.

One of the most remarkable moments of the CARF season was the $150,000 Pleasanton Mile won by
Lammas for owners Ron Charles and Samual Gordon. The Pleasanton Mile received an added boost when
the second-place finisher Mixto, owned by Calumet Farm, went on to a stunning win in the prestigious Gr. 1
Pacific Classic at Del Mar in his next start. Many are now watching to see what the future holds for these two
exceptional horses.

As we bid farewell to the CARF Summer meet, we are filled with anticipation for the start of the Golden State
Racing at Pleasanton. This exciting launch kicks off on Saturday, October 19th, and runs through Sunday,
December 15th. The fall meet, highlighted by six $75,000 stakes races and $170,000/day in purses, promises
more top racing action. We can't wait to see you there!

Photo Credi t  Vassar Photography
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As we look forward to the upcoming
events, we are excited to announce
that the TOC plans to hold the
Northern California Annual Meeting
at Pleasanton on Saturday, October
26th at 10am in the Sky Lounge.
Additionally, a new Owners
educational seminar will be held at
Pleasanton on November 16th. We
are eagerly anticipating these events
and hope to see you there. You may
register for these events here.

Northern  Ca l i forn ia

https://www.eventbrite.com/o/thoroughbred-owners-of-california-56260263253#events
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Bach endeared himself to fellow board members and TOC staff alike with his cheerfulness, caring, and
kindness. He was always approachable, with a ready smile and genuine interest in others’ opinions and
wellbeing. He truly loved horse racing and always had the best interests of the industry and TOC at heart.

“His contribution to the TOC and to Thoroughbred racing was a result of the love and passion he brought to
our sport,” said TOC President and CEO Bill Nader. “His knowledge, calm demeanor, and smile were always
present, and we loved him. He will be remembered, and he will be missed.”

Wayne Atwell, TOC Northern California Director of Operations, who worked closely with Bach for years, said,
“Marty was very passionate about horse racing in the North and very supportive of not only the horses, but
the horsemen involved down to the grooms and hotwalkers. He maintained a broodmare band for decades
in the North and bred to the top stallions in California. When Smiling Tiger passed away in mid-August,
Marty reached out to the stallion manager to give his condolences. It was just two weeks before Marty
passed away. Incredible.”

Richard Scheidt, former Northern California Director of Operations who worked closely with Bach for years,
said, “Working with Marty Bach was a privilege I will always cherish. He was not only a steadfast advocate for
the horsemen but also a tremendous support to me. He made a point to include me in memorable moments,
often inviting me to the winners’ circle, where I now have many treasured photos of his winners.” Scheidt
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In  Memor iam

Martin W. Bach
1940 -  2024

Martin W. (“Marty”) Bach, a prominent Northern California owner/breeder and
former director of TOC, passed away on August 31. Bach served on the TOC board
from 2003 to 2011 and remained an active member of the Northern California
Racing Affairs Committee until the end, participating in a committee meeting just
three weeks before his passing. He also chaired the Finance Committee for six
years and was Treasurer of the organization from 2006-2010.

His many successful runners included Marty’s Zee, a homebred stakes winner of
the Fairfield Stakes, multiple stakes winners City by the Bay and Look Quickly, and
home-bred My Friend George. In partnership with Jack Owens, he campaigned the
City Zip filly English Royal to 11 wins and multiple stakes placings. He also bred El
Tigre Terrible, the 2019 Cal-bred champion two-year-old male.

continued, “One of my fondest memories of
Marty was his love for Trader Vic’s in Emeryville,
a place he frequented with great enthusiasm. He
was humble, always insisting I call him "Marty"
instead of "Mr. Bach," even though his presence
commanded respect. What stands out most,
though, was his genuine interest in my life—his
kindness and personal connection are things I’ll
never forget.”

A graduate of the University of Wisconsin-
Madison, Bach was a senior vice president with
Morgan Stanley and a financial advisor for 49
years. He is survived by Bobbi, his wife of more
than 50 years, his son David and daughter Emily. Photo Credi t  Vassar Photography

Photo Credi t
Vassar Photography



Owner Award Recipients  at  TOC’s 2024 Southern Cali fornia Annual  Meet ing

The TOC Annual Meeting kicked off the summer events at the Veranda Café. A lovely buffet breakfast was
provided as TOC President and CEO, Bill Nader, delivered the annual report. Awards were presented, and 120
guests were in attendance.

A Women’s Charity Luncheon, benefiting WIN PLACE HOME, was held in the Director’s Room. The
organization’s founder, CJ Wilson, spoke about their work retraining retired racehorses for other disciplines.
A wonderful group of ladies gathered for lunch, conversation, and a photo in the Winner’s Circle.
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Summer  Events  Recap

Rick Gold, a long-time member of
the TOC Board, received the

Chairman’s award.

The TOC Owner Appreciation cocktail hour was well attended as we
gathered around the fountain at the Plaza de Mexico for delicious
appetizers, drinks, and live music.



LIMITED SEATING 
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TOC EVENTS

Northern California Annual Meeting
Saturday, October 26 - 10:00 a.m.

The general business meeting will allow directors an
opportunity to bring the membership up to date on

important issues and will include a question-and-answer
session. Following the meeting, a complimentary

breakfast brunch will be served.

A current CHRB license is required for reservations.

New Owner Seminar
Saturday, November 16

This FREE seminar is open to the public and will be
held at Pleasanton Racetrack.

More details coming soon.
Contact Wayne Atwell for questions at

watwell@toconline.com

https://www.eventbrite.com/e/northern-california-annual-meeting-tickets-940662756627?aff=oddtdtcreator
https://www.eventbrite.com/e/northern-california-annual-meeting-tickets-940662756627?aff=oddtdtcreator
https://www.carma4horses.org/goodcarma/
https://www.carma4horses.org/goodcarma/
mailto:watwell@toconline.com


WATCH NOW
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Owner  Spot l ight

Lead ing  Owners  -  2024 YTD

Great Friends Stables
Craig Dado reflects on the syndicate’s
journey through the racing world, sharing
highlights and successes from previous
races, while capturing the thrill of the
sport and the strong bonds formed along
the way.

VIEW ALL HERE

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NavrlkvXb00
https://toconline.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/10/Leading-Owners-Fall-2024.pdf
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STATIST ICS


